ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
15th January, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
4.50 p.m.

PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair


Councillors Collins, Johnson, Judge, K. Holt, B.P. Murphy, Payne, Salmon, Wilson and Wordsworth


The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the Minutes respectively indicated Councillor V. Burgoyne (Minute 67) Councillors Daniels and Wallsworth (Minute 68) Councillor Smyth (Minutes 69, 70 and 71)

65.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meetings of the Committee held on 12th and 19th December, 2000, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

66.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN 2000/2001 

The Director of Corporate Services submitted an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee for 2000/2001.  The workplan contained details of forthcoming reports to future meetings, together with the reasons for the submission of the report and persons requested to attend.


Councillor Andy Salmon commented that there was a need for the Committee to be more proactive in its role and look at involving agencies outside the City Council in the Scrutiny process.  Councillor Roger Lightup agreed that this was an area which needed to be addressed.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the updated Environmental Scrutiny Workplan for 2000/2001 be noted.




(2) THAT the Committee give consideration at its meeting to be held on 19th March, 2001, to ways of involving agencies other than the City Council in the Scrutiny process.




(3) THAT the following reports, currently in abeyance, be submitted to the meetings of the Committee respectively indicated; and that the appropriate Directorate be advised accordingly:-

	MEETING
	REPORT
	AUTHOR

	19th February, 2001
	On housing stock profile and staffing numbers (a) details of how decisions are made in categorising relets, disposals and the boundaries around such decisions, (b) a comparison between housing stock and staffing numbers both currently and for the past 5 years
	Director of Housing Services 

	19th February, 2001
	Demolitions on the Amblecote Estate
	Director of Housing Services 

	19th February, 2001
	Report detailing Terms of Reference of the Strategic Property Management Unit and progress in establishing the Unit
	Director of Development Services 

	19th February, 2001
	Report detailing unrecoverable cost figures in respect of expenditure on maintenance of street lighting
	Director of Development Services 

	19th March, 2001
	Financial Incentives
	Director of Development Services 

	19th March, 2001
	Detailing Accident Statistics
	Director of Development Services 

	19th March, 2001
	Farmers Markets in Salford
	Director of Development Services 


67.
HOUSING SERVICES DIRECTORATE - KEY BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR RESULTS

The Director of Housing Services submitted a report detailing the performance of his Directorate against the key best value indicators for the period 1st April to 30th November, 2000.


Reference was made to Local Performance Indicator “the percentage of all repairs requested by tenants completed within the target times set by the Council”.  Councillor Roger Lightup asked whether it was possible to further break down the figures for this indicator so that they also detailed statistics in relation to emergency repairs and long standing repairs.  The Director of Housing Services replied that such information could be provided.


Councillor Bernard Murphy made reference to those statistics in the report which were expressed as a percentage.  He asked if the actual figure achieved by the City Council could be included in future reports, as well as the percentage.


Councillor Bernice Collins made reference to the general format of the statistics contained in the report and asked if it was possible to provide a breakdown of performance on a Ward by Ward basis.  Councillor Roger Lightup commented that the indicators were a measure of performance created by H.M. Government and therefore needed to be provided, however, a more detailed analysis of performance at Ward level would be of use to Members.  The Director of Housing Services said such information could be provided, and suggested that it be included in a future report to the Committee which would detail performance against the key best value performance indicators for the first four months of 2001/02.


Councillor Kerry Holt made reference to indicator AC-D3 the percentage of all current tenants owing over 13 weeks rent at 31st March, excluding those owing less than £250, and asked why the five year target of 5.5% for the City Council was so low in comparison with other Metropolitan Authorities.  The Director of Housing Services replied that this was due to the historic starting level for the Authority with regard to this indicator being so high, and as a consequence it would be a significant time before the measures implemented to reduce the target, would make an impact.


A number of Members made reference to best value performance indicator 65A the average weekly management cost for each home.  The Director of Housing Services said that the service required by the City of Salford was a very decentralised approach and included some activities that were not provided by other Local Authorities.  Councillor Andy Salmon asked why Salford’s target for 2000/2001 of £11 for each home was greater than the current average weekly cost.  The Director of Housing Services replied that it was thought that the target was realistic and met the needs of the City Council’s tenants.  He continued by saying that it was possible that these services could be provided at a cheaper cost, though it was thought that the current service was an effective one based on the City Council’s current housing stock.  Councillor Liz Payne asked whether H.M. Government recognised that the service provided by the City of Salford was more extensive than other Local Authorities and whether this was reflected in the performance indicators.  The Director of Housing Services replied that at the present time this was not the case, and said that there was a need for performance indicators to be more sophisticated, possibly through more accurate benchmarking of the service provided by individual authorities, this in turn would allow for a more accurate comparison.  


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT with regard to indicator LP1 the percentage of all repairs requested by tenants completed within the target times set by the Council, the Director of Housing Services be requested to ensure that in the future reports also include a further breakdown detailing performance in relation to emergency repairs and long standing repairs. 




(3) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to include as part of his next report to be submitted to a future meeting with the Committee with regard to the best value performance indicator results for the first four months of 2001/02, details of performance against these figures broken down to a Ward by Ward basis.

68.
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES DIRECTORATE - KEY BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR RESULTS

The Director of Development Services submitted a report detailing the performance of his Directorate against the key best value performance indicators for the period 1st  April to 31st October, 2000.


Councillor Andy Salmon referred to the best value performance indicator 198 the percentage of street lights not working as planned, and asked why the target for 2001/02 was lower than the current performance of the Directorate.  The Director of Development Services replied that when this target had been set it was thought to have been a realistic figure, however, through the improved working practice adopted by the Directorate for the current year had exceeded expectations and come well within target.  


Councillor Kerry Holt referred to best value performance indicator 109 the percentage of all planning applications decided within 8 weeks.  He referred to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel’s consideration of applications, particularly them often deferring applications depending site visits, and asked whether this had a negative impact on the Directorate’s performance with regard to this indicator.  The Director of Development Services replied he was unaware of the impact of such site visits on his Directorate’s performance with regard this indicator, however, he would investigate it further and report accordingly to the Committee.


Councillor Roger Lightup made reference to best value performance indicator 105 the percentage of repairs to dangerous damage to roads and pavements which were carried out within 24 hours, congratulating the Director of Development Services for his Directorate’s performance.


A number of Members made reference to Audit Commission Indicator AC-AA the number of authority buildings open to the public.  It was commented that the Committee had requested some time ago a report on disabled access to the City Council’s buildings which was currently still outstanding.  The Director of Development Services replied that the review of this issue was still being undertaken and a report would be submitted to the Committee as soon as was practicable.  


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT the Director of Development Services be requested to submit a report to a future meeting of the Committee with regard to the impact that, detrimental or otherwise, the practice of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel undertaking site visits before considering certain planning applications has on his Directorate’s performance with regard to best value performance indicator 109 the number of all planning applications decided within 8 weeks.

69.
ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES DIRECTORATE - KEY BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR RESULTS

The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report detailing the performance of his Directorate against the key best value performance indicators for the period 1st April to 30th November, 2000.  Councillor Marion Wordsworth and Councillor Kerry Holt made reference to the Saturday collection of refuse which had been introduced over the Christmas holidays.  It was commented that this was a popular initiative with the residents of their respective wards and congratulated the Director of Environmental Services on its introduction.  

The Director of Environmental Services made reference to best value performance indicator 82A the tonnes of waste collected per household that were recycled.  He commented that no actual percentage of materials recycled could be given as such percentages were based on calculations made against full year waste arising which were compiled by the Greater Manchester Waste Disposal Authority and had not been confirmed for 2000/01.  He added that there were currently negotiations to be undertaken to obtain this information, and it was anticipated that future reports would show the indicator as a percentage on the total waste collected.  Councillor Kerry Holt referred to indicator AC-E1 the percentage of highways that are of a high or acceptable standard of cleanliness.  He commented that the grading system associated with this indicator was somewhat subjective, and that different officers could give different gradings to the same area. The Director of Environmental Services replied that there was a certain subjective element to the grading system, however, it was a standard which had been devised by the Tidy Britain Group who have provided extensive formal training to monitoring officers.  


Councillor Kerry Holt also commented that despite the relatively good performance with regard to this indicator there was still a number of areas within the City where there was a high level of littering.  The Director of Environmental Services replied that as the monitoring officers were only a finite resource, there would always be occasions where there was a litter problem in certain areas or streets that they were unaware of.  He continued by asking that if its members were aware of such areas they should report them to the officers concerned so that the appropriate action could be taken.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT future reports of the Director of Environmental Services be requested to omit the shading from the bar charts showing the performance against key indicators.

70.
MISSED BIN ANALYSIS

The Director of Environmental Services submitted a report detailing the reasons for the missed collection of domestic bins, which had occurred during the normal refuse collection service provision.  It was indicated that the statistics contained in the report represented the first three weeks of a three month survey which had commenced on 11th December, 2000.  The Committee were advised that the full results of the investigation would be submitted to their meeting to be held on 16th April, 2001.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

71.
REVIEW OF THE SCRUTINY COMMISSION ON RECYCLING IN THE CITY OF SALFORD 1998/2000

The Committee received a presentation from Wayne Priestley with regard to the Review of the Scrutiny Commission on Recycling in the City of Salford 1998/2000 which focused on the following key themes:-

· background

· recommendations

· monitoring of progress

· legislation

· partnerships

· composting/energy recovery

· data gathering

· schools

· areas requiring attention

· City of Salford recycling rates

· successes

Councillor Roger Lightup congratulated the Director of Environmental Services on the initiatives that had been introduced arising from the recommendations of the Scrutiny Commission on recycling, and suggested that it would be of benefit if an article detailing the progress achieved so far was placed in a future addition of Salford People.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Environmental Services investigate the possibility of producing an article for a future edition of Salford People detailing the progress made so far with regard to the Review of Scrutiny Commission on Recycling in the City of Salford 1998/2000.

72.
SUBMISSION OF REPORTS
Councillor Alice Smyth referred to concerns expressed at the meeting of the Committee held on 12th December, 2000, regarding the late submission of the Environmental Services Best Value Performance Plan 2001/02 (Minute 59 refers), and the failure of the Directorate in not planning sufficiently ahead in order to meet corporate timetables for submission.  She commented that this criticism was unfair as the Director of Environmental Services had only been given relatively short notice that the report was required.  Councillor Roger Lightup said that the Committee had been advised at that meeting that sufficient notice had been given regarding the need for the report, however, he would investigate the matter further to ascertain the circumstances.

73.
ASSET MANAGEMENT/OFFICE ACCOMMODATION REVIEW
Councillor Roger Lightup reported that the first meeting with the Best Value Inspectors with regard to the Asset Management/Office Accommodation Review had been held earlier that morning, where additional information had been requested.  He continued by saying that the Inspectors would present a preliminary report on clear findings as soon as possible.

AGREED:
THAT the matter be noted.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/ESCM/ESMM150101.DOC

